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         LAKE COUNTY ADAMHS BOARD

Regular Board Meeting

Monday, February 28, 2022
6:00 p.m.

Zoom
Mr. Meinhold called the meeting to order 6:00 p.m.
ROLL CALL: 












Members Present:  Chair --  Andy Meinhold
Nancy Brown

Kim Collise

Pam Kurt

Curtis Lau


Julia McGruder
Nicole Parker


Matt Sabo

Amber Torres Gonzalez

Members Excused:


Dave Enzerra

Roberta Kalb


Joanne Zeroske

Staff Present:

Kim Fraser, Executive Director

Jackie Bruner, Director of Business Operations

Christine Lakomiak, Director of Quality and Clinical Operations

Greg Markell, Director of Community and Public Relations

Kelly Tuttle, Secretary/Receptionist

Eryn Medved, Staff Accountant

Dan Rowles, Behavioral Health Project Manager

Guests:

Damir Pavicic

Bridges

Emily Currie-Manring
Catholic Charities

Jessica Martin

Cleveland Rape Crisis

Mike Matoney

Crossroads Health

Shayna Jackson
Crossroads Health

Charles Tong

Lake-Geauga

Melanie Blasko 
Lake-Geauga

Carrie Dotson

Lifeline, Inc.

Jackie Smith

Lake Health/UH

Katie Jenkins

NAMI Lake County

Charles Stennis
Public

Tia Lawrence

Torchlight

Sam Braun

Signature Health

Jonathan Lee

Signature Health

Andrea Gutka

WomenSafe

MINUTES OF MEETING:

Mr. Sabo moved to accept the minutes of the December 13, 2021 regular Board meeting as mailed.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Brown and the Motion Passed with Ms. Kurt, Mr. Lau, Ms. Collise and Ms. Torres Gonzales abstaining. (22-044) 
CORRESPONDENCE: 

There was no correspondence.
FINANCIAL REPORT:

Ms. Medved read the financial report of Board operations for the month of December 2021 as follows:

Beginning Cash Balance   . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

 $6,125,193.40
Plus:  Cash Receipts for the Month   . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 
 $    616,553.85   
Total to Account For  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .
 $6,741,747.25
Minus:  Cash Disbursements for the Month     . . . . . . . . . 
 $1,191,164.69
Ending Period Adjustments




 $                0.00
Ending Cash Journal Balance . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .
 $5,550,582.56
Ms. Medved read the financial report of Board operations for the month of January 2022 as follows:

Beginning Cash Balance   . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

 $5,550,582.56

Plus:  Cash Receipts for the Month   . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 
 $1,399,448.29

Total to Account For  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .
 $6,950.030.85

Minus:  Cash Disbursements for the Month     . . . . . . . . . 
 $1,539,980.94

Ending Period Adjustments




 $                0.00

Ending Cash Journal Balance . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .
 $5,410,049.91
Ms. Brown moved to accept the financial report for the month of December 2021 and January 2022 as read.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Lau.  After discussion the Board voted and the Motion Passed Unanimously.  (22-045)
PUBLIC COMMENT ON AGENDA ITEMS & INTRODUCTIONS OF GUESTS:

Guests were welcomed and invited to comment on any agenda items.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Ms. Fraser introduced the newest Board staff member, Dan Rowles, who filled the position of Behavioral Health Project Manager.  He will be an asset to the team.  Mr. Rowles introduced himself and noted he was excited to be part of the team.
Ms. Fraser reminded that the Board cannot conduct business without a quorum which is currently seven Board members.  If you are unable to attend a meeting, please contact Ms. Tuttle.

Ms. Fraser noted that traditionally the ADAMHS Board supports one provider agency fundraiser each year.  Board members are asked to attend at least one event to be there to support the organization.  Board members can bring a guest and the cost of their ticket is covered.  Chinese Auction and raffle tickets can be purchased at the event if you choose but there is no requirement to do so.

Ms. Fraser announced that the Friends of Lake ADAMHS (FOLA) political action committee met recently.  They help raise funds for the two levies that are on the ballot and make up 65-70% of local funding.  ADAMHS Boards are permitted to use operating dollars for levies but in Lake County we choose not to do so.  In spring of 2023 the Friends of Lake ADAMHS will be resurrecting the Celebrity Art Auction.  More information will follow closer to the date.  She asked Board members to please consider attending this event and inviting guests.
Ms. Fraser reported that in recent weeks there been some challenges reported about the Cuyahoga County ADAMHS Board.  She reminded board members that if any press reach out to Board members or staff on their on any topics it is appropriate to direct those individuals to contact with Executive Director. It is best to have one single contact on behalf of the Board.

Ms. Fraser stated that the Board association has prepared a virtual training for Board members on confidentiality (approximately 15 minutes in length). She will send out the link to Board members to complete the training and will count toward annual board member training obligation.

Ms. Fraser shared that the Board will hold our annual dinner meeting in person this year on June 27th.  It is a nice opportunity to connect with other Board members, provider agency staff and public officials.
Ms. Fraser reported that the Request for Proposal (RFP) will be brought before the Board in March.  If it is approved, it will be published after the meeting.  There are no major changes.  
Ms. Fraser shared the positive impact the Workforce Development Grants have made on individuals at provider agencies.  She has received numerous calls and emails from provider staff thanking the Board and how grateful they are for the increases; which in some cases was life changing.  The majority of calls came from staff at Lake-Geauga Recovery Centers.  She thanked Ms. Blasko for connecting the dots to help staff understand the role of ADAMHS in these increases. In April, Mr. Rowles will present a report on how many staff were impacted by this investment.

Ms. Fraser presented a power point on this month’s data spotlight – hospitalizations.  When a client is hospitalized they work with the liaison program that assists with discharge planning, appropriate follow-up care and helps address barriers such as housing and transportation.  The average length of stay for a patient is 8 days and the national average length of stay is 10 days.  Approximately 20% of hospital stays are re-admits. 81.36% of patients are discharged to home, 5.37% to residential or group home, 6.09% to nursing home or assisted living and 7.18% to a shelter or jail. 
Ms. Fraser addressed some questions posed by Board members previously.  Quarterly she will present on FAQ’s at the Board meeting.  Questions answered were as follows:  
1. How does CIT training participation in Lake County compare with other counties? 91% of law enforcement agencies have at least one officer who is trained.  Only 19 counties in the state have 100%.
2. How many Lake County residents are provided shelter at WomenSafe’s Geauga location as compared to other counties? The number of Lake County residents has grown significantly over the years and the agency has expanded outpatient care services to Lake County.  
3. How many responses has the Prosecutor’s Office Victim Advocate Program provided as compared to the Lake ADAMHS after-hours program?  From 1/1/2014-10/31/2021 the ADAMHS system has responded on weekends/afterhours to the hospital on 96 occasions.  The Prosecutor’s Office with Law Enforcement has responded on 319 occasions, the Prosecutor’s Office and crisis response on 43 occasions and the Prosecutor’s Office responding at the hospital was on 20 occasions.
4. How are waiting lists monitored/managed for those who need to access services?  Agencies report waiting list information for clinical services to the Compass Line two times per month.  Waiting lists primarily exist for counseling and medication management; assessment and case management services are generally available right away.  Short term supports may be available while an individual is on a waiting list.  If someone calls the Compass Line the triage specialist can help navigate.  The number one reason for waiting lists locally and statewide is workforce shortages.

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE REPORT:

Mr. Meinhold reported that the Executive Committee met prior to the Board meeting and the following items were discussed:

On behalf of the Executive Committee, Mr. Sabo moved that the full Board enter into a one-time SFY 2022 non-Medicaid contract with the Suicide Prevention Institute in the amount of $135,000.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Brown.  After discussion the Board voted and the Motion Passed Unanimously. (22-046)
Ms. Fraser stated that the Ohio MHAS GRF funding in the amount of $130,000 was awarded.  Cash reserves will be used in the amount of $5,000.  These funds are for the Zero Suicide Institute and a training is scheduled in March with a lot of provider agency participation.
On behalf of the Executive Committee, Mr. Sabo moved that the full Board enter into a one-time SFY2022 non-Medicaid contract with Extended Housing for DSA Supportive Housing Program Match in the amount of $54,600.  The motion was seconded by Ms. McGruder.  After discussion the Board voted and the Motion Passed Unanimously. (22-047)
Ms. Fraser noted that funding was awarded from OMHAS and is pass-thru Federal Block Grant Funding for core housing services.
On behalf of the Executive Committee, Mr. Sabo moved that the full Board enter into a one-time SFY2022 non-Medicaid POS contract with Lake-Geauga Recovery Centers for Alcohol Use Disorder (AUD) Funding Allocation for an amount not to exceed $75,000 for the period of November 22, 2021 through March 15, 2023.

The motion was seconded by Ms. McGruder.  After discussion the Board voted and the Motion Passed Unanimously. (22-048)
On behalf of the Executive Committee, Mr. Sabo moved that the full Board enter into a one-time SFY 2022 non-Medicaid POS contract with Signature Health for Alcohol Use Disorder (AUD) Funding Allocation for an amount not to exceed $227,596.66 for the period of November 22, 2021 through March 15, 2023.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Torres Gonzalez.  After discussion the Board voted and the Motion Passed Unanimously. (22-049)
Ms. Fraser stated that funding was awarded from OMHAS and is pass-thru funding.  This is new funding that was open to all Board areas.  Lake County received approximately $302,596.66.  She was excited to partner with provider agencies to make this happen.

On behalf of the Executive Committee, Mr. Sabo moved that the full Board enter into a one-time SFY2022 non-Medicaid POS contract with Lake-Geauga Recovery Centers for State Opiate Response (SOR) 2.0 Year 2 funding for an amount not to exceed $134,002 for the period of 9/30/2021 through 9/29/2022.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Parker.  After discussion the Board voted and the Motion Passed Unanimously. (22-050)
On behalf of the Executive Committee, Mr. Sabo moved that the full Board enter into a one-time SFY2022 non-Medicaid POS contract with Signature Health for State Opiate Response (SOR) 2.0 Year 2 funding for an amount not to exceed $407,035 for the period of 9/30/2021 through 9/29/2022.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Brown.  After discussion the Board voted and the Motion Passed Unanimously. (22-051)
On behalf of the Executive Committee, Mr. Sabo moved that the full Board enter into a one-time SFY2022 non-Medicaid POS contract with Windsor Laurelwood for State Opiate Response (SOR) 2.0 Year 2 funding for an amount not to exceed $287,132.32 for the period of 9/30/2021 through 9/29/2022.  The motion was seconded by Ms. McGruder.  After discussion the Board voted and the Motion Passed Unanimously. (22-052)
Ms. Fraser reminded that SOR funding is federal funding which is being passed through OMHAS.  This is year two funding and used for important programs that are vital to the community such as the Opiate Recovery Transition Program, Ambulatory Detox, and Medication Assisted Treatment.  

On behalf of the Executive Committee, Mr. Sabo moved that the full Board make a line item adjustment to the SFY 2022 Lake Geauga Recovery Center non-Medicaid contract: increase MH Evaluation & Management ancillary grant $20,600; decrease Medical Aftercare $10,600; decrease SUD IOP $10,000; decrease IOP $15,000; decrease assessment $3,000; decrease individual counseling $5,000; increase residential treatment $20,000; increase quarantine days $500; increase family information and referral $2,500.  The motion was seconded by Ms. McGruder.  After discussion the Board voted and the Motion Passed Unanimously. (22-053)
On behalf of the Executive Committee, Mr. Sabo moved that the full Board make a line item adjustment to the SFY 2022 Signature Health non-Medicaid contract; decrease residential treatment in the amount of $7,500; increase SUD Evaluation & Management in the amount of $7,500.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Parker.  After discussion the Board voted and the Motion Passed Unanimously. (22-054)
On behalf of the Executive Committee, Mr. Sabo moved that the full Board make a line item adjustment to the SFY 2022 Catholic Charities non-Medicaid contract: decrease psychotherapy in the amount of $1,228; increase CPST in the amount of $1,228.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Collise.  After discussion the Board voted and the Motion Passed Unanimously. (22-055)

Ms. Fraser noted that these are all budget neutral adjustments.
On behalf of the Executive Committee, Mr. Sabo moved that the full Board make the following line item adjustments to the board operating budget:  increase postage $3,465; increase office supplies $756 for Notice of privacy practice distribution. The motion was seconded by Ms. Brown.  After discussion the Board voted and the Motion Passed Unanimously. (22-056)
Ms. Fraser stated that funding will come from cash reserves.  Notice of privacy practice is required to be distributed once every 3 years.  Approximately 6,000 notices are mailed.

On behalf of the Executive Committee, Mr. Sabo moved to authorize the Executive Director to issue 120-day notice of contract non-renewal to all current non Medicaid contract service providers by March 1, 2022.  Providers include: Bridges, Catholic Charities, Cleveland Rape Crisis Center, Crossroads Health, Extended Housing, Lake-Geauga Recovery Centers, Lifeline, NAMI Lake County, Northcoast Behavioral Healthcare, Signature Health, Torchlight Youth Mentoring Services, University Hospitals/Lake Health, Windsor-Laurelwood, and WomenSafe. The motion was seconded by Ms. Brown.  After discussion the Board voted and the Motion Passed Unanimously. (22-057)

Ms. Fraser stated that each year the Board is required by law to send out this notice.
As the EVALUATION/QUALITY IMPROVEMENT COMMITTEE did not meet since the last full Board meeting,

the Board moved on to the next agenda item

As the PROGRAM COMMITTEE did not meet since the last full Board meeting,

the Board moved on to the next agenda item

As the ALLOCATION COMMITTEE did not meet since the last full Board meeting,

the Board moved on to the next agenda item

As the LONG RANGE PLANNING COMMITTEE did not meet since the last full Board meeting,

the Board moved on to the next agenda item

OLD BUSINESS:

There was no old business.
NEW BUSINESS:

Payment of Bills Mr. Sabo moved that the Board approve the February bills totaling $1,777,001.63 be paid as presented.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Ms. McGruder.  After discussion the Board voted and the Motion Passed Unanimously. (22-058)

GOOD OF THE GROUP:

Ms. Collise inquired if Lake County was participating in the Harm Reduction Grant Program.  Lake County is not currently participating but Ms. Fraser will do more research.
Mr. Sabo asked when the goal was to get back to in person meetings.  Ms. Fraser stated that the March EQI and Board meeting would be held virtually and that in April we would resume in person meetings.
As there was no further business, Mr. Lau moved for adjournment at 6:55 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Sabo and the Motion Passed Unanimously. (22-059)

Respectfully submitted,

Andy Meinhold 


Vice-Chair
Chair




Matt Sabo

